
BUTTERFLY BUSH (both pink and white varieties), also sometimes called gaura, is 

a perennial herbaceous plant native to parts of North America, which was imported into 

South Africa as a garden ornamental. However, it has escaped cultivation in many parts 

of the country. It grows upright and spreads in a grass-like manner from a woody root-

stock (i), and can reach as high as one metre. Attractive, butterfly-shaped flowers (ii) are 

borne in spikes, and open at sunrise in sequence along long stems. Each flower compris-

es four upper petals, each of which is 1–1.5 cm long, with 8  stamens and a pistil protrud-

ing beneath them. The flowers fade to deep pink (iii), and are followed by indehiscent, 

nut-like seeds, which are favoured by local seed-feeding birds such as canaries and 

bronze mannikins. Butterfly bush is a popular ornamental, and though it has not yet been 

declared an invader in South Africa, it shows the potential to become invasive. 

 

THE PROBLEM 

Owing to the fact that butterfly bush is tolerant of a variety of soil and climatic conditions, 

infestations may occur almost anywhere, but are often first noticed along roadsides (iv) 

and in other disturbed areas. The plants spread readily from rhizomes in the soil, from 

seed, and from cut stumps that regrow in spring. Seeds may be dispersed by water, 

through human activity, and by seed-feeding birds. 

 

THE SOLUTION 

Both mechanical and chemical control can be used to control infestations of butterfly 

bush. When removing by hand, ensure that the entire rootstock is removed, or the plant 

will merely resprout from the rhizome or parts of it. Also ensure that no seeds fall into the 

disturbed soil, since these will soon germinate. Once removed, it is best to allow the 

plants to rot in a black bag in the sun to ensure they do not resprout where they have 

been discarded. Although no herbicide has been registered specifically for butterfly bush, 

a broad-leafed herbicide may prove effective provided treatments are followed up. Dis-

cuss this with your local nurseryman or agricultural co-operative who will be able to ad-

vise you. As with most invasive alien plants, biological control is the only long-term, sus-

tainable solution. However, no potential agents have been identified for use on butterfly 

bush. In the meantime, gardeners and landowners are urged not to plant butterfly bush, 

and to remove any specimens they already have. These can be replaced with one of 

many indigenous plants that are equally attractive and hardy. One example is Barleria 

elegans, a hardy plant that bears masses of white flowers in summer, which will also  

attract birds and butterflies to the garden. But there are many varieties of Barleria availa-

ble, so check with your local garden shop, or visit SANBI’s website for other indigenous 

ideas: http://pza.sanbi.org/. 
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